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credit derivative that does not include 
as a credit event a restructuring of the 
hedged exposure involving forgiveness 
or postponement of principal, interest, 
or fees that results in a credit loss 
event (that is, a charge-off, specific 
provision, or other similar debit to the 
profit and loss account), the Board-reg-
ulated institution must apply the fol-
lowing adjustment to the effective no-
tional amount of the credit derivative: 

Pr = Pm × 0.60, 

where: 
(1) Pr = effective notional amount of 

the credit risk mitigant, adjusted for 
lack of restructuring event (and matu-
rity mismatch, if applicable); and 

(2) Pm = effective notional amount of 
the credit risk mitigant adjusted for 
maturity mismatch (if applicable). 

(f) Currency mismatch. (1) If a Board- 
regulated institution recognizes an eli-
gible guarantee or eligible credit deriv-
ative that is denominated in a cur-
rency different from that in which the 
hedged exposure is denominated, the 
Board-regulated institution must apply 
the following formula to the effective 
notional amount of the guarantee or 
credit derivative: 

Pc = Pr x (1 ¥ HFX), 

where: 
(i) Pc = effective notional amount of 

the credit risk mitigant, adjusted for 
currency mismatch (and maturity mis-
match and lack of restructuring event, 
if applicable); 

(ii) Pr = effective notional amount of 
the credit risk mitigant (adjusted for 
maturity mismatch and lack of re-
structuring event, if applicable); and 

(iii) HFX = haircut appropriate for the 
currency mismatch between the credit 
risk mitigant and the hedged exposure. 

(2) A Board-regulated institution 
must set HFX equal to 8 percent unless 
it qualifies for the use of and uses its 
own internal estimates of foreign ex-
change volatility based on a ten-busi-
ness-day holding period and daily 
marking-to-market and remargining. A 
Board-regulated institution qualifies 
for the use of its own internal esti-
mates of foreign exchange volatility if 
it qualifies for: 

(i) The own-estimates haircuts in 
§ 217.132(b)(2)(iii); 

(ii) The simple VaR methodology in 
§ 217.132(b)(3); or 

(iii) The internal models method-
ology in § 217.132(d). 

(3) A Board-regulated institution 
must adjust HFX calculated in para-
graph (f)(2) of this section upward if 
the Board-regulated institution re-
values the guarantee or credit deriva-
tive less frequently than once every 
ten business days using the square root 
of time formula provided in 
§ 217.132(b)(2)(iii)(A)(2). 

§ 217.135 Guarantees and credit de-
rivatives: double default treatment. 

(a) Eligibility and operational criteria 
for double default treatment. A Board- 
regulated institution may recognize 
the credit risk mitigation benefits of a 
guarantee or credit derivative covering 
an exposure described in § 217.134(a)(1) 
by applying the double default treat-
ment in this section if all the following 
criteria are satisfied: 

(1) The hedged exposure is fully cov-
ered or covered on a pro rata basis by: 

(i) An eligible guarantee issued by an 
eligible double default guarantor; or 

(ii) An eligible credit derivative that 
meets the requirements of § 217.134(b)(2) 
and that is issued by an eligible double 
default guarantor. 

(2) The guarantee or credit derivative 
is: 

(i) An uncollateralized guarantee or 
uncollateralized credit derivative (for 
example, a credit default swap) that 
provides protection with respect to a 
single reference obligor; or 

(ii) An nth-to-default credit derivative 
(subject to the requirements of 
§ 217.142(m). 

(3) The hedged exposure is a whole-
sale exposure (other than a sovereign 
exposure). 

(4) The obligor of the hedged expo-
sure is not: 

(i) An eligible double default guar-
antor or an affiliate of an eligible dou-
ble default guarantor; or 

(ii) An affiliate of the guarantor. 
(5) The Board-regulated institution 

does not recognize any credit risk miti-
gation benefits of the guarantee or 
credit derivative for the hedged expo-
sure other than through application of 
the double default treatment as pro-
vided in this section. 
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(6) The Board-regulated institution 
has implemented a process (which has 
received the prior, written approval of 
the Board) to detect excessive correla-
tion between the creditworthiness of 
the obligor of the hedged exposure and 
the protection provider. If excessive 
correlation is present, the Board-regu-
lated institution may not use the dou-
ble default treatment for the hedged 
exposure. 

(b) Full coverage. If a transaction 
meets the criteria in paragraph (a) of 
this section and the protection amount 
(P) of the guarantee or credit deriva-
tive is at least equal to the EAD of the 
hedged exposure, the Board-regulated 
institution may determine its risk- 
weighted asset amount for the hedged 
exposure under paragraph (e) of this 
section. 

(c) Partial coverage. If a transaction 
meets the criteria in paragraph (a) of 
this section and the protection amount 
(P) of the guarantee or credit deriva-
tive is less than the EAD of the hedged 
exposure, the Board-regulated institu-
tion must treat the hedged exposure as 
two separate exposures (protected and 
unprotected) in order to recognize dou-
ble default treatment on the protected 
portion of the exposure: 

(1) For the protected exposure, the 
Board-regulated institution must set 
EAD equal to P and calculate its risk- 
weighted asset amount as provided in 
paragraph (e) of this section; and 

(2) For the unprotected exposure, the 
Board-regulated institution must set 
EAD equal to the EAD of the original 
exposure minus P and then calculate 
its risk-weighted asset amount as pro-
vided in § 217.131. 

(d) Mismatches. For any hedged expo-
sure to which a Board-regulated insti-
tution applies double default treat-
ment under this part, the Board-regu-
lated institution must make applicable 
adjustments to the protection amount 
as required in § 217.134(d), (e), and (f). 

(e) The double default dollar risk-based 
capital requirement. The dollar risk- 
based capital requirement for a hedged 
exposure to which a Board-regulated 
institution has applied double default 
treatment is KDD multiplied by the 
EAD of the exposure. KDD is calculated 
according to the following formula: 

KDD = Ko × (0.15 + 160 × PDg), 

Where: 
(1) 

(2) PDg = PD of the protection pro-
vider. 

(3) PDo = PD of the obligor of the 
hedged exposure. 

(4) LGDg = 
(i) The lower of the LGD of the 

hedged exposure (not adjusted to re-
flect the guarantee or credit deriva-
tive) and the LGD of the guarantee or 
credit derivative, if the guarantee or 
credit derivative provides the Board- 
regulated institution with the option 
to receive immediate payout on trig-
gering the protection; or 

(ii) The LGD of the guarantee or 
credit derivative, if the guarantee or 
credit derivative does not provide the 
Board-regulated institution with the 

option to receive immediate payout on 
triggering the protection; and 

(5) ros (asset value correlation of the 
obligor) is calculated according to the 
appropriate formula for (R) provided in 
Table 1 in § 217.131, with PD equal to 
PDo. 

(6) b (maturity adjustment coeffi-
cient) is calculated according to the 
formula for b provided in Table 1 in 
§ 217.131, with PD equal to the lesser of 
PDo and PDg; and 

(7) M (maturity) is the effective ma-
turity of the guarantee or credit deriv-
ative, which may not be less than one 
year or greater than five years. 
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